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The meeting be-
gan with the Approval 
of Consent Agenda. 
The consent agenda 
was approved. Next 
was the Approval of 
Regular Agenda. The 
regular agenda was ap-
proved. 

Public Comments 
was next; Jan Bernath 
spoke regarding the 
naming of the lot.  She 
explained the lot has 
been occupied by a liv-
ery for over one hun-
dred years.  She feels 

Chelsea City 
Council Meeting 
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it’s important to honor 
the legacy.  Joanne La-
dio spoke to remind 
everyone that Novem-
ber is civility month 
in Chelsea.  Civility 
does not mean we all 
agree.  It is the way we 
all talk to each other.   
She listed the upcom-
ing events.  The events 
for civility month will 
be listed on the city 
website.  She thanked 
the mayor and council 
members for their ser-
vice and devotion to 
Chelsea.  

Public Hearing;

1. Facility naming 
request. City parking 
lots typically have a 
number.  John Han-
ifan supports the re-
quest and so too does 
the DDA. Sandra from 
Chelsea had a question 
regarding the exact 
location of the park-
ing lot. It is between 
Agricole and Chelsea 
Farmers Supply.  Jan 
Bernath stated that the 
naming would just be 
to inform the city of 
Chelsea about the his-
tory. 

Council Business;

1. DDA facility 
naming request: Liv-
ery Lot, Hanifan, The 
motion passed. 

2. Chelsea Area 
Construction Agen-
cy;  Building Official 
& SESC Official Ap-
pointment (Hanifan). 
The position was  of-
fered to Matthew 
Forster.  The  motion 
passed. 

3. Resolution to 
adopt Parks Plan up-
date 2021-2025 ( 
Hanifan).  A motion 
to adopt the plan was 

Chelsea Community Forum 
Summary for October 9, 2021
From: Vincent Elie

Approximately 12 
people participated 
in the Chelsea Com-
munity Forum (CCF) 
that met via Zoom on 
October 9th.

The previously 
scheduled unscripted 
dialogue with may-
oral and city council 
candidates had been 

canceled after three of 
the candidates elect-
ed not to participate. 
Nonetheless, several 
candidates (Steven 
Wright, Tony Ian-
nelli, and William 
Ruddock) joined the 
meeting and were of-
fered a chance to in-
troduce themselves 
and share a few words 

about the reasons for 
their city council can-
didacy.

The group offered 
topics for discussion 
and spent the en-
tirety of the forum 
discussing (1) civili-
ty and the nature of 
discourse in Chelsea 
and (2) school cur-
ricula. The forum 

was recorded and 
the Zoom video link 
is: https://us02web.
zoom.us/rec/share/
LplhcgQf- f35Pf h-
Vm 3 L F F b w g a o t -
jWnGvwC8G0e7iqg-
neOx36_a9T51pz-
2 K X T 4 g n H . 4 r 3 _
mVPpGiVzLkRl

P a s s c o d e : 
 continued on page 2

Annual Veterans Day 
Celebration Highlights 

Women Veterans!

Story on page 5.
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made.  The motion 
passed. 

4. Dedication of 
Land-400 N Freer Rd. 
(Hanifan).  The ques-
tion is, should it be 
dedicated to Parks and 
Rec?  In order to use it 
as a park it would not 
need to be rezoned.   
The mayor, while be-
ing very transparent  
about her position in 
an organization did 
encourage the coun-
cil to pass the motion.  
Mr. Iannelli asked 
about a timeline.  Start 
to finish likely sum-
mer 2023.    Ms. Kwas 
and Pacheco wonder if 
it might be better to ta-
ble the discussion un-
til the legal questions 
are answered.  John 
Hanifan stated this is 
not a legal question.  
It is legal. The motion 
failed. 

5. Youth In Gov-
ernment week (Kwas)  
Council Member Kwas 
put together an outline 
for youth in govern-
ment week.  John Han-
ifan thinks it’s a great 
plan and would like to 
do it in April or May.   
Mr. Feeney suggested 
involving the police in 
the Youth in Govern-
ment plan, given the 
situation in the com-
munity.   John Hanifan 

Chelsea City 
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and Councilmember 
Kwas both agreed that 
it was a good idea. The 
motion passed and 
youth in government 
is a part of Chelsea’s 
future. 

6. Text Amend-
ment to City of Chel-
sea Zoning Ordi-
nance- First Reading 

(7.05 and 7.14)  
Julia Upfal.  Julia ex-
plained the amend-
ment and the modifi-
cations.   The motion 
was approved. 

Staff Reports;
City manager John 

Hanifan reminded 
everyone about the 
next parks meeting.  
He also reminded ev-
eryone about Civility 
month and Veterans 
day events.   Informa-
tion for both are on 
the City website. He 
thanked the outgoing 
members of council 
for public service. 

Community devel-
opment quarterly up-
date; Julia Upfal  dis-
cussed updates from 
July to September.  The 
report is located in  the 
meeting packet. 

Council reports;
Mr. Wiseley at-

tended a recycling 
meeting. He thanked 
the mayor and Jen 
Kwas for their service. 
Jane Pacheco thanked 

Jen Kwas and the may-
or for their service.  
Jen Kwas spoke about 
the transportation 
group. She thanked  
fellow council mem-
bers and the public.  
She shared 3 tips for 
the next council mem-
ber.  Read and learn 
and come prepared.  
You get out what you 
put in.  She suggested 
setting boundaries for 
yourself.   Mr. Iannelli, 
thanked Mr. Wiseley 
for covering for him.   
He thanked Council 
member Kwas for her 
energy and dedica-
tion.  Mayor Johnson’s 
dedication to the com-
munity is unparal-
leled.  Cheri Albetson 
said that everyone said 
what she feels and that 
Ms. Upfal did a  great 
job giving her report.  
Mayor Johnson gave 
her report on several 
meetings.  The Mayor 
has set and made plans 
for Veteran’s day on 
the 11th. Mayor John-
son thanked her fellow 
council members.  She 
thanked the staff for 
the hard work.     She 
said it was an honor to 
serve.  Then she asked 
for a motion to ad-
journ.

The meeting ad-
journed.

mHW%1yBG
This included dis-

cussion of a van de-
picting graphic abor-
tion pictures parked 
in Chelsea, at or near 
the schools, and vis-
ible to school aged 
children. Points of 
discussion focused 
on First Amendment 
rights, abortion not 
being a black and 
white question, the 
importance that all 
groups share the 
same set of facts, and 
the opportunity for 
parents to discuss/
educate their children 
about controversial 
topics and ways to 
convey these topics to 
the general public.   

The discussion 
then drifted to the 
school’s curriculum, 
specifically Critical 
Race Theory or CRT. 
Some expressed anxi-
ety that CRT is taught 
in our public schools 
and it is organized 
upon the basis of op-
pressor and victim, 
causing White chil-
dren to be labeled or 
perceive themselves 

Chelsea 
Community 

Forum Summary 
for 

October 9, 2021
 ➢ continued from page 1 as oppressors or rac-

ists. It was noted that 
CRT is not taught in 
local public schools.

Some reported 
that the complexities 
of CRT are not well 
understood and its 
meaning is muddied 
by Christopher Rufo, 
an American activist, 
a senior fellow at the 
Manhattan Institute,  
and an opponent of 
CRT.  On March 13th, 
2021 he tweeted:

“We have suc-
cessfully frozen their 
b r a n d — " c r i t i c a l 
race theory"—into 
the public conversa-
tion and are steadily 
driving up negative 
perceptions. We will 
eventually turn it 
toxic, as we put all of 
the various cultural 
insanities under that 
brand category.”

A couple partici-
pants expressed frus-
tration in obtaining 
information about 
the school curricu-
lum from the district 
without employing 
the Freedom of Infor-
mation Act (FOIA).  
They believed the dis-

trict’s utilization of 
FOIA, did not engen-
der trust in the public 
school’s curriculum.

The next Chelsea 
Community Forum 
is scheduled for No-
vember 13th at 9 AM. 
This meeting and dis-
cussion will be in con-
junction with Civility 
Month and Rod An-
derson will present a 
brief description of 
the book “The Righ-
teous Mind, Why 
Good People are Di-
vided by Politics and 
Religion” by Jonathan 
Haidt.

The CCF is open 
to all with an interest 
in the affairs of the 
Chelsea School Dis-
trict area and meets 
the 2nd Saturday of 
every month at 9:00 
AM, currently on 
Zoom. The meeting 
link can be found on 
the Forum’s website: 
https://sites.google.
com/site/chelseam-
iforum/home and is 
advertised through 
the Chelsea Update 
newsletter.
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D&B Strategic 
Marketing

We Rise by Lift-
ing Each Other Up! 
And that is what the 
community did when 
it gave Ballet Chelsea 
a huge embrace. As 
of midnight, Octo-
ber 31, Ballet Chel-
sea achieved their 
$30,000 goal and 
raised $30,293. 

Wendi Dubois, 
Artistic Director, 
shared heartfelt and 

Thank You! 
Ballet Chelsea 2021 Digital Fundraising 

Campaign
“Partner With Us” 

overwhelmed emo-
tions, “We are grate-
ful, inspired, and 
humbled by the kind-
ness and generosity 
of the community. 
Our studio members 
participated in a Peer 
To Peer competition, 
raising $17,517 which 
is 58% of the entire 
campaign. Their be-
lief, commitment, 
and passion are rep-
resentative of the core 
spirit of Ballet Chel-

sea. Every dollar will 
help sustain our orga-
nization and will ele-
vate the art of dance 
through wellness, 
performance, educa-
tion and community 
outreach.” 

Ballet Chelsea has 
been adapting to the 
continually shifting 
environment created 
by Covid-19.  They 
will persevere in 
finding new ways of 
bringing movement 
and music to their 
students and commu-
nity.  Educating stu-
dents and providing 
exposure to the arts in 
safe practices requires 
creativity and team-
work. Ballet Chelsea 
has a line-up of events 
that include:  

• The Nutcrack-
er will be performed 
at the Potter Cen-
ter with the Jackson 
Symphony Orchestra,  
December 12 & 13 - 
Tickets are available 
at Ballet Chelsea 

• A collabora-
tion with the Chelsea 
Chamber Players, to 

create a project for 
young, talented musi-
cians to accompany a 
new work created for 
Ballet Chelsea’s high 
school dancers.  This 
work will be adjudi-
cated for performance 
at Michigan Youth 
Arts Festival, held at 
Western Michigan 
University May 12-15, 
2022. 

• The Adaptive 
Dance Program that 
brings dance to many 
people who other-
wise would not get 
adequate exercise. 
To learn more about 

ADP, visit Ballet Chel-
sea Adapative Dance 
Program

• Beginning in 
January, they will be 
offering additional 
classes, reaching more 
students as the sched-
ule reaches pre-pan-
demic levels.   

• Spring Perfor-
mance - a new pro-
duction coming in 
the spring that will 
feature a new work, 
Little Women, as well 
as other original cho-
reography by Ballet 
Chelsea alumni and 
staff.  Ballet Chelsea 

dancers will also per-
form a work by Peter 
Sparling, formerly 
a Martha Graham 
Principal Dancer and 
University of Michi-
gan Faculty member.  
The show will be per-
formed on April 30 
and May 1 at Chelsea 
High School Audito-
rium.

Ballet Chelsea 
thanks you for your 
generous support 
and for giving them 
the ability  to come 
back to the stage and 
studio stronger than 
ever!
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Savings in
Chelsea

From: Laura Per-
kins, Laura Perkins 
Animal Behavior, 
Chelsea

When I was a kid, I 
remember seeing a sto-
ry in Reader’s Digest 
about a man whose 
dog knew whether he 
was going to work or 
staying home when 
he got dressed in the 
morning.  He couldn’t 
figure out how his dog 
knew!   He thought he 
had the same routine 
either way.    But upon 
closer observation, 
he realized that his 
dog noticed whether 
he put on black socks 
(for going to work) or 
white socks (for stay-
ing home)!   I was im-
pressed! 

But dogs notice 
these kinds of things 
all of the time. 

When I close my 

Socks, Walks and Other Habits

Pictured are Laura 
and Sam.

laptop, my dog jumps 
up, ready to do some-
thing at the sound of 
the click.    If Justin and 
I say to each other 
“well…is it bedtime?”, 
the animals run up-
stairs.    My dog Dan 
used to stay with my 
father-in-law regularly 
and when he took his 
last sip of coffee in the 
morning, Dan would 
begin to bark at him for 
his walk.  And it doesn’t 
stop at dogs!  My mom 
always gives her cats a 
treat after dinner and 
now, when you are 
loading the dishwasher 
at her house they begin 
to loiter around, hop-
ing for treat time. 

I’m sure that you 
have your own list of 
examples where small 
habits in your rou-
tine signal to your pet 
what might happen 
next.  Our animals have 
so much to teach us 
about observation! 

One helpful lesson 
that can come from 
these examples is the 
concept that we call 
“contingency” in be-
havior analysis. Contin-
gent means that there is 
an “if, then” rule that is 
in place.    If my father-
in-law finishes his cof-

fee, he’s likely to go out 
for a walk next.    And 
that walk is fun and in-
teresting and enjoyable!

Our actions signal 
to our dogs what activ-
ities might be available 
next. 

This concept is re-
ally critical for building 
strong, reliable behav-
iors.    If you are trying 
to build a strong recall 
(“come”) or you are 
working at nice, loose 
leash walking, one of 
the best things you can 
do is stick to a solid “if, 
then” rule that results 
in something your dog 
really, really loves.

Note that most of 
these examples above 
are about activities, 
not treats.    Treats are 
always great and most 
animals will always be 
happy to have one.  But 
offering interactions, 
games, and experienc-
es with your pets can 
sometimes be even 
more potent! 

The other import-
ant lesson is to work 
on observing your pets 
as closely as they ob-
serve you.   By noticing 
which events cue which 
behaviors, and what 
events follow, you can 
determine what activ-

ities are important to 
your dog. 

From there, you 
can begin to use those 
activities as reinforcers 
for behaviors your pet 
does that you like. 

Using those sharp-
ened observation 
skills, you can take no-
tice when your dog is 
calmly resting during 
a phone call and follow 
that with a quick walk 
around the block.    Or 
- if your dog is polite-
ly waiting while you 
drink your coffee, you 
can follow that up with 
a game of tug. 

One of my favor-
ite dog trainers, Steve 
White, has a quote “If 
you and your dog are in 
the same room, one of 
you is training the oth-
er”.  This isn’t to say that 
it’s bad for your dog to 
influence your behav-
ior, but rather that liv-
ing with animals means 
that we are influencing 
each other all of the 
time.  Building the life-
style that you both need 
and want, as a team, is 
really what training is 
all about.  And it starts 
with becoming great 
observers - just like our 
dogs, cats, horses and 
rabbits are! 
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Chelsea District 
Library (CDL) is part-
nering with the City 
of Chelsea and Amer-
ican Legion Post #31 
for an in-person cele-
bration of the service 
and sacrifices of our 
veterans. This year, 
the events will honor 
all veterans, but spot-
light the service and 
experience of women 
veterans. Local vet-
erans and the public 
are encouraged to 
join us for these free 
events, starting with 
a Tribute to the Fall-
en in Veterans Park at 
1pm, where the new-
ly-elected Chelsea 
Mayor will introduce 
this year’s honored 
veterans. 

The Tribute to the 
Fallen ceremony ac-
knowledges all those 
who have served and 
sacrificed in war. The 

Annual Veterans 
Day Celebration 

Highlights 
Women Veterans!

ceremony will in-
clude posting and re-
tiring of the colors by 
the Herbert J. McK-
une American Legion 
Post #31, as well as 
taps played by Chel-
sea High School stu-
dent Clinton Nichols. 
This year, the City of 
Chelsea honors re-
tired Army Nurse 
Captain Patricia 
Schleede. Schleede 
served the United 
States Army for 26 
years, 22 years in the 
reserve and 4 years in 
active duty, and is a 
Desert Shield/Desert 
Storm veteran. 

Following this 
tribute, our honored 
veterans, their fami-
lies, and members of 
the public are invited 
to reconvene at the 
Chelsea Comfort Inn 
Village Conference 
Center, located at 
1645 Commerce Park 

Dr., Chelsea, at 2pm 
for light refreshments 
and the presentation 
“Her Service and Her 
Sacrifice” by Mich-
igan veteran, Spc. 
Meghan Shellington. 
Shellington is a fea-
tured veteran in the 
Michigan Veterans 
Affairs Agency’s “She 
is A Veteran” cam-
paign. Shellington’s 
presentation will dis-
cuss her experiences 
as a female veteran, 
as well as the role of 
women in the mili-
tary over time. 

“To all who served 
past and present God 
bless you for the 
sacrifices you have 
made in choosing to 
serve this great coun-
try.” Capt. Patricia 
Schleede, RN, BSN

For more infor-
mation regarding 
these Veterans Day 
events, please contact 
the City of Chelsea, 
(734) 475-1771 or 
the Chelsea District 
Library, (734) 475-
8732.

 ➢ continued from page 1

From: Emily 
Lake, Associate 
Transportation 
Planner, Washtenaw 
Area Transportation 
Study

The Washtenaw 
Area Transportation 
Study (WATS) has re-
vised their Public Par-
ticipation Plan (PPP), 
and wants your input 
on the engagement 
strategies outlined 
in the plan. The PPP 
highlights techniques 

Feedback being 
sought for 

strategies to 
engage the public

that WATS staff will 
use to encourage 
public interactions 
and conversations 
about transportation 
planning throughout 
Washtenaw County. 

WATS is a 
multi-jurisdictional 
agency responsible 
for transportation 
planning that guides 
the expenditure of 
state and federal 
transportation funds 
throughout Washten-

aw County. During 
the last fiscal year, 
WATS helped secure 
more than $24 mil-
lion in federal funds 
for improvements 
around the county, 
including new tran-
sit buses, sidewalk 
infill, road repaving, 
bike lanes, signal 
modernizations, and 
much more. Engag-
ing the public during 
the planning of these 
 continued on page 9
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SCHOOL PRE-
SENTATIONS

2020-2021 Audit 
Presentation

Kim Lindsay from 
Rehmann Robson, 
LLC presented the 
2020-2021 financial 
audit, reporting the 
District has “no find-
ings or reportable con-
ditions,” the highest 
possible opinion. Mr. 
Lindsay walked Trust-
ees through the details 
of the audit report, 
congratulating Dexter 
CFO Dr. Sharon Ra-
schke and her team for 
their diligence in main-
taining the District’s 
stable financial posi-
tion. Both Lindsay and 
Superintendent Chris 
Timmis remarked that 
the majority of Dr. Ra-
schke’s Business Office 
team is new this year, 
and thanked them for 
a smooth and produc-
tive audit. Board Pres-
ident Mara Greatorex 
thanked Lindsay for 
the presentation, say-
ing it helps make the 
report more manage-
able.

FIRST OPPOR-
TUNITY FOR PUB-
LIC PARTICIPATION

A DHS parent 
asked if the Board has 
considered withdraw-
ing from the National 
School Boards Associ-
ation (NSBA), request-
ed website updates, 
and asked for Board 
meetings to be lives-
treamed.

SU PE R I N T E N -
DENT UPDATE

National Princi-
pals Month

Dr. Timmis be-
gan his update by rec-
ognizing October as 
National Principals 
Month and applauding 
Dexter’s outstanding 
principals.

SWWC High-
lights

The SWWC Open 
House & Business 
Showcase, "Preparing 
Tomorrow's Essential 
Employees Today," is 
scheduled for Tuesday, 
November 30th from 
6:00 - 7:30 p.m. at Sa-
line High School. The 
SWWC is a career and 
technical education 
program available to 
students from Chelsea, 
Dexter, Lincoln, Man-
chester, Milan and Sa-
line. GraphX, housed 
at DHS, provides stu-
dents authentic expe-
riences through use of 
state-of-the-art visual 
imaging and digital 
printing technolo-
gy and equipment. 

BOARD OF EDUCATION BULLETIN
facebook.com/DexterGuardianwww.guardiannewspapersmi.com/dexter-guardian

Chelsea houses the 
Engineering/Robot-
ics program, and both 
Building Trades and 
Advanced Manufac-
turing are based at Sa-
line HS. These are only 
a few of the many edu-
cational opportunities 
available via SWWC 
(click link for more 
program information).

Upcoming State of 
the School District & 
Job Postings

Dr. Timmis an-
nounced a State of the 
School District event is 
being planned for No-
vember 4th, and will 
be held virtually to al-
low all to participate. 
Lastly, job postings for 
additional social work-
ers for both the DEEC 
and the District, as 
well as two counselor 
positions, will soon be 
posted.

STUDENT REP-
RESENTATIVES UP-
DATE

Student Repre-
sentative Griffin Patel 
shared several recent 
school events, includ-
ing Beacon Blast Fun 
Run, Anchor Fun Run, 
Walk or Roll, Wylie 
Run/Walk/Roll and 
Creekside Move-It 
Day. Both Beacon and 
Anchor’s Fun Runs 
raised over $20,000 
each. Patel also report-
ed the District recently 
celebrated Homecom-
ing with a parade and 
dance, and all schools 
are actively presenting 
the message of being 
kind and positive to 
one another.

CONSENT ITEMS
The evening’s con-

sent items, including 
a request for leave and 
the June & Septem-
ber Budget Reports, 
were unanimously ap-
proved.

ACTION ITEMS
Schedule Board 

Workshop 11/15/21
Trustees voted to 

change their regular 
meeting scheduled for 
November 15th to a 
Board workshop to be 
held at WISD in order 
to train all board mem-
bers in official MASB 
evaluation processes.

2020-21 Fund Bal-
ance Designations 
and Fund Balance 
Classifications

Following a brief 
explanation by Dr. Ra-
schke, the Board unan-
imously approved the 
2020-21 fund balance 
designations as defined 
in the packet memo, 
and authorized by res-
olution the intent to 

define fund balance 
classifications for the 
2021-22 fiscal year as 
defined in the same 
memo.

Accept 2020-21 
Financial Audit

Trustees received 
the 2020-2021 Finan-
cial Audit that was 
presented earlier in the 
meeting.

Policies – Second 
Reading

At its September 
20, 2021 meeting, the 
Board of Education 
reviewed recommend-
ed edits and approved 
for first reading poli-
cies 2260.01 (section 
504/ADA prohibition 
against discrimination 
based on disability), 
5341 (emergency med-
ical authorization), 
5342 (new - DNR or-
ders for minor stu-
dents), 5343 (new 
- physician order for 
scope of treatment), 
7440.01 (video sur-
veillance and electron-
ic monitoring), 8321 
(criminal justice infor-
mation security), 8330 
(student records), 8400 
(school safety informa-
tion), and 8500 (food 
services). The Board 
unanimously approved 
these policies for sec-
ond reading and final 
approval as presented.

D I S C U S S I O N 
ITEMS

2020-21 Financial 
Results

The meeting pack-
et included a second 
memo from Dr. Ra-
schke detailing the 
2020-2021 Financial 
Results.

Treasurer Dick 
Lundy noted that 
the District’s budget 
is always striving to 
break even, and this 
year’s financial per-
formance was within 
$78,000. Dr. Timmis 
clarified that the au-
dit report shows an 
overage of $1.8M, but 
most of that amount 
is COVID-19-relat-
ed (ESSER) funds; the 
true revenue over ex-
pense is $78,000.

Dan Alabré asked 
if ESSER (Elementary 
and Secondary School 
Emergency Relief 
Fund) will continue to 
be reported, to which 
Dr. Raschke replied it 
will be reported un-
til the money is spent 
down. Elise Bruderly 
thanked Dr. Raschke 
for presenting the fi-
nancial information 
in such an accessible 
way, as well as detail-
ing specific revenues 
and expenses related 
to COVID-19 proto-
cols. Mara Greatorex 
echoed Bruderly’s 
thanks, citing her at-
tention to detail and 

the challenge of bring-
ing a new business of-
fice team up to speed.

MASB Delegate 
Assembly Resolutions

The MASB An-
nual Assembly will 
be November 11th in 
Grand Rapids. Mara 
Greatorex will repre-
sent DCS as voting 
delegate with Jennifer 
Kangas as alternate. A 
compilation of reso-
lutions to be voted on 
at the conference was 
included in the board 
packet. Trustees are to 
review the resolutions 
and bring any particu-
lar concerns to the next 
meeting (November 1, 
2021) for discussion 
so the voting delegates 
will know the Board’s 
wishes.

SECOND OP-
PORTUNITY FOR 
PUBLIC PARTICIPA-
TION

There were no 
speakers.

BOARD COM-
MENTS

Behind the Scenes 
Conference Update

Daniel Alabré re-
ported on his experi-
ence attending the re-
cent MASB Behind the 
Scenes Workshop in 

Lansing.
Alabré found the 

event to be very inter-
esting and was able to 
meet with 2 Michigan 
senators and 2 con-
gressmen, as well as 
have lunch with State 
Representative Donna 
Lasinski. Topics dis-
cussed at the workshop 
included staff short-
ages through the state 
and country, the di-
minishing pipeline of 
teachers in Michigan 
and several possible 
bills.

Elise Bruderly 
shared she is thrilled 
to hear about the new 
social work/counseling 
positions being posted. 
She also thanked Dr. 
Timmis and all build-
ing staff after recently 
touring each building 
in the District. Bru-
derly commented it 
was wonderful to see 
the kids happy and 
engaged in learning, a 
wonderful reminder of 
all the good happening 
in our buildings.

Melanie Szwara 
commented on the 
successful Walk to 
School event last week, 
saying she was excited 
to see the bus hub in 

action as she walked 
her kids from building 
to building.

Dick Lundy echoed 
Bruderly’s comments 
about the value of in-
school Board visits, 
saying he has toured 
buildings in the past, 
but found this oppor-
tunity to spend time in 
buildings talking with 
students and teach-
ers in action to be ex-
tremely valuable.

Mara Greatorex 
reminded the commu-
nity about the Educa-
tional Foundation of 
Dexter’s Rivalry Chal-
lenge with Chelsea. To 
“get in the game,” text 
Dreads to 44321 or vis-
it efdexter.org/Dreads 
for details and updates.

INFORMATION 
ITEMS

• Board Bulletin 
9/30/2021

• Draft Finance 
Minutes 9/28/2021

CALENDAR
Monday, No-

vember 15 – 5:00pm 
- Board Workshop - 
Bates (Superintendent 
Evaluation)

Monday, Decem-
ber 6 – 7:00pm - Board 
Meeting - Bates

DEXTER VOLLEYBALL

DEXTER VOLLEYBALL 
ADVANCES TO 

DISTRICT 
SEMI-FINALS

From: Paula Palmer 
Burns

Defeated Jackson 
25-6, 25-9, 26-24.

Stat Leaders:
Hanna Quinn, Se-

nior, Middle Hitter: 5 
Service Aces, 6 Kills, 

3 Blocks.
Savannah Smith, 

Junior, Pin Hitter: 7 
Kills and 12 Digs.

Avery Goodrich, 
Senior, Pin Hitter: 10 
Kills and 8 Digs.

Jamie Giese, Se-
nior, Pin Hitter: 8 
Kills and 7 Digs.

Braedy Wineman, 
Junior, Setter and 
Lana Burns, Sopho-
more Setter ran the 
offense with 25 and 9 
assists, respectively.

Emily Schultz, Ju-
nior Libero,  contrib-
uted a 2.20 Serve Re-
ceive Avg and 12 digs.

We were glad to 
control the match and 
allow all of our play-
ers to get comfortable 
with a little postsea-
son play.   Grateful to 
still be together as a 
team and have anoth-
er opportunity!

Photos By: Paula Palmer Burns
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DEXTER FOOTBALL

By Terry Jacoby
After a wild night of 

rain, big offensive plays 
and two talented high 
school football teams 
battling to play again, 
the outcome would 
be settled in overtime. 
And this game certain-
ly deserved some more 
time put on the clock 
during a miserable 
Friday night in Battle 
Creek as far as weather 
goes. The game, on the 
other hand, was a thrill 
ride from the opening 
kick – to that final kick.

With the game 
deadlocked at 42-42, 
Dexter headed to over-
time and another close 
game in a season of 
close games. Not count-
ing the Chelsea game, 
the Dreadaughts’ three 
losses were decided by 
a combined 10 points, 
including a one-point 
loss to Bedford and a 
two-point loss to Saline.

Dexter put the pres-
sure on the Spartans, 
scoring on its first OT 
series on a run by ju-
nior running back Cole 
Cabana. But Lakeview 
blocked the extra point.

Lakeview’s Zach 

DREADNAUGHTS’ SEASON COMES TO AN 
END IN OT PLAYOFF LOSS TO LAKEVIEW

Kucharczyk, who had 
a monster game, scored 
on a run to tie the game 
at 48-48. And Mathew 
Bacik kicked the Spar-
tans into the next 
round by converting 
the extra point for a 49-
48 victory.

The loss ended in-
credible Dexter’s sea-
son with a 5-5 record 
and the program’s 
fourth straight playoff 
appearance.

It was not a good 
night for the SEC Red 
Division. All four 
teams lost in the open-
ing round. Huron lost 
to Belleville 14-10, Sa-
line lost to Canton 32-
20, and Bedford fell 35-
14 to Livonia Franklin.

Lakeview led 7-0 
after the first quarter. 
28 -yard TD run.

Lakeview faced a 
4th and 7 at the Dexter 
31-yard line and went 
for it, scoring a TD to 
take a 14-0 lead with 
8:24 left until halftime.

Cal Bavineau and 
Cole Cabana hooked 
up on a 78-yard TD 
play with 7:18 to play in 
the first half to cut the 
deficit to 14-7. Bavin-

eau lofted a perfect 
ball down the middle 
to a wide open Cabana 
who raced another 45 
yards untouched for 
the score.

Lakeview’s Zach 
Kucharczyk scored his 
third TD of the game 
on a 62-yard TD run to 
push the home team’s 
lead to 21-7 with 7:03 
left until halftime.

On their next se-
ries, Bavineau tried to 
set up a screen but the 
Lakeview defense was 
ready. Instead of trying 
to force it, the senior 
quarterback impro-
vised and headed the 
other way, scrambling 
to his left. On the run, 
Bavineau threw the ball 
down field to where 
three Dexter players 
had gotten behind the 
defense and were wide 
open. Braeden Fuson 
caught the ball and ran 
another 25 yards into 
the end zone to bring 
the Dreadnaughts to 
within 21-14 with 5:46 
to play in the wild sec-
ond quarter.

Bavineau, doing a 
nice Fran Tarkenton 
impersonation, scram-

bled around before 
throwing a ball into 
the end zone that was 
tipped and caught by 
Cabana for a 20-yard 
TD to tie the game at 
21-21 with 1:24 to play 
in the first half.

The game was all 
even at 21-21 at half-
time.

After a long run 
to the Lakeview 20-
yard line by Cabana, 
the Dreadnaughts took 
their first lead of the 
game on a 20-yard TD 
run for a 28-21 lead 
with 9:54 to play in the 
third quarter.

But just 2 min-
utes later, Kucharczyk 
scored from eight yards 
out to tie the game at 
28-28.

Kucharczyk, car-
rying his team on his 
back, carried Lakeview 
to a 35-28 lead with 
3:34 to play in the third 
quarter on a 35-yard 
TD run.

But with still 3:02 
to play in the third 
quarter, Thomas Ray-
er scored from sev-
en yards out to tie the 
game at 35-35.

Once again Kucha-

rczyk put his team back 
in front on a 61-yard 
run to make it 42-35 
with 9:51 to play in the 
game.

But Dexter wasn’t 

about to go quietly. 
Bavineau ran it in from 
four yards out to tie the 
game at 42-42 with 7:14 
to play.

For tickets and showtimes please visit: 
https://www.theencoretheatre.org/

or call 734-268-6200734
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Feedback 
being sought 
for strategies 
to engage the 

public
funds is essential to 
the transportation 
planning process and 
WATS agency goals.   

You can review 
and comment on the 
draft Public Participa-
tion Plan during the 
45-day public com-
ment period from 
now until December 
5, 2021. To provide a 
comment, email la-
kee@miwats.org or 
visit www.miwats.
org/plans-and-pub-
lications/public-par-
t i c i p a t i o n - p l a n . 
WATS will consider 
all feedback collected 
before the draft plan 
is provided to the 
WATS Technical and 
WATS Policy Com-
mittees for final ap-
proval. 

“WATS believes 
implementing an ef-
fective and equitable 
vision for Washtenaw 
County’s transporta-
tion system depends 
on a well-informed, 
ongoing discus-

sion with the pub-
lic. WATS’ public 
involvement strate-
gy must adapt to the 
evolving landscape of 
transportation policy, 
design and technolo-
gy.   Communication 
should be succinct, 
well crafted and rel-
evant to the needs at 
hand; using all nec-
essary tools to bring 
the public’s voices, 
regardless of physical 
or cognitive ability, to 
the decision makers 
who shape their com-
munity. WATS values 
input from all mem-
bers of the commu-
nity, and will ensure 
their feedback is con-
sidered in the trans-
portation planning 
process.” - WATS 
Public Engagement 
Philosophy

More informa-
tion can be found 
at www.miwats.org/
plans-and-publica-
tions/public-partici-
pation-plan. 

 ➢ continued from page 5
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CHELSEACHELSEA
ATHLETICSATHLETICS

CHELSEA 
BULLDOGS 
FOOTBALL

By Charla Hamilton 
charlachelseaguardian@gmail.com

By Don Richter 
drichter101@comcast.net

ON THE SIDELINE:
HALLOWEEN, SISTERS, CANDY 

AND PLASTIC MASKS

On Friday Octo-
ber 29, the Bulldogs 
defeated Romulus 
Summit Academy by 
a score of  40-14.

Key plays of the 
game:

Trent Hill with 2 
TDs.

Lucas Dunn had 
2 Passing TDs to Lu-
cas Hanifan and Nick 
Fisk.

Cole Munson had 
1 TD.

CHELSEA 
DEFEATS 
SUMMIT 
IN FIRST 
PLAYOFF 

GAME
Hunter Shaw with 

2 FGs.
The defense was 

led by Carson Gray 
and Braden Watson.

Chelsea will host 
the District Final vs. 
Milan this Friday. Go 
Bulldogs!

Happy Hallow-
een.

Well, I guess I 
should say, happy 
post-Halloween.

I hope everyone 
had a fun, spooky-
filled holiday.

Halloween has al-
ways been one of my 
favorite holidays. I’m 
sure I’m not alone in 
that sentiment.

I have so many 
memories of Hallow-
een nights from my 
youth. From the plas-
tic, “hard-to-breathe-
in” costume masks 
I wore growing up 

in the 1970s, to the 
rubbery, piano wire-
type string holding 
the mask on my face. 
That string always 
got caught in my hair 
and would rip out 
quite a few follicles 
when I took off the 
mask. Plus, the mask 
string was always so 
tight on the back of 
my head it would in-
variably leave burn-
like groove marks on 
the top of my ears for 
days afterward.

All that mask 
unease was worth 
it though once I re-
turned home with a 
giant bag full of can-
dy. I’ll always remem-
ber getting home after 
a long night of trick-
or-treating and emp-
tying the contents of 
my Halloween bag 
onto the kitchen table 
and marveling at all 
the delicious candy 
in front of my young, 
excitable eyes. After 

Mom went through it 
looking for anything 
suspicious, I was fi-
nally free to gorge 
myself on the sweets 
laid out before me.

Sadly, of course, 
my sisters would 
eventually wan-
der into the kitchen 
and all of a sudden 
become my “best 
friends.” By the time 
I started my “Hallow-
een Years,” my sisters 
were in their early 
teens and too cool 
to go trick-or-treat-
ing. Normally, I was 
a nuisance being the 
youngest in the fam-
ily and the only boy, 
but on Halloween 
night I was the most 
popular person in 
the house. Heck, even 
Dad would saunter in 
from the living room 
or up from his base-
ment workbench and 
grab a handful of can-
dy.

“Thanks, Biggie 
(that was his nick-
name for me),” he’d 
say as he walked out 
of the kitchen un-
wrapping a Three 
Musketeers candy bar 

(his favorite).
Despite having my 

candy pile diminish-
ing minute-by-min-
ute as members of my 
family rifled through 
my hard earned stash 
like a pack of hungry 
raccoons, I never re-
ally minded. It was 
kind of nice actual-
ly. I felt somewhat 
like a hero bringing 
home the spoils of his 
nighttime conquest 
and sharing with the 
family.

Plus, I remem-
ber those times with 
a smile on my face. I 
don’t think you can 
be sad eating candy. I 
look back and can still 
hear the laughter and 
squealing of my sis-
ters as the rummaged 
through my candy 
pile searching for and 
finally finding their 
favorite candy bar. I 
can hear Dad coming 
into the kitchen wide-
eyed and jokingly say-
ing, “Ooohhh, candy. 
That’s my boy.” Mom 
would sit at the oth-
er end of the kitch-
en table and, while 
munching on some 

candy (of course, 
right?), ask me about 
the night. Those are 
great memories.

Either Mom or 
Dad would take me 
around on Hallow-
een Night when I 
was young, but as I 
got older, I would go 
with neighborhood 
friends. I still re-
member the moment 
when my “Halloween 
Years” officially came 
to an end.

I was in the sixth-
grade and going 
around trick-or-treat-
ing with my bud-
dies. I still remember 
my costume. I was a 
cowboy — complete 
with fake stubble and 
mustache, holster 
and toy pistol, cow-
boy boots and jeans, 
loud cowboy-type 
button-up shirt, toy 
rifle and cowboy hat. 
I remember near the 
end of the night go-
ing up to a house in 
the neighborhood, 
yelling trick-or-treat 
and subsequently re-
ceiving candy and a 
frown from the fe-
male home owner.

“Aren’t you a little 
old for trick-or-treat-
ing,” she asked. “How 
old are you boys?”

As we all walked 
away from the house, 
I remember thinking 
to myself for the first 
time, “Yeah, I guess 
I am too old for this 
now.”

It was a sad mo-
ment I can still feel to 
this day.

That was the last 
year I went trick-or-
treating.

I miss it.
There should be 

a place where adults 
can dress up again 
in costumes and go 
door to door trick-or-
treating.

Crisp nighttime 
air.

Walking loud-
ly through leaves as 
you go from house to 
house.

Pounding on 
the door and yelling 
trick-or-treat.

Take me back.
Plastic mask and 

all...
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CHELSEACHELSEA
ATHLETICSATHLETICS

CHELSEA BULLDOGS 
BOYS CROSS COUNTRY

CHELSEA BULLDOGS 
GIRLS CROSS COUNTRY

GABRIEL RICHARD 
INVITATIONAL AT 
HUDSON MILLS - 

OCT 16, 2021
Coaches Comments 
(Pat Clarke): 

“We ran one of our 
better team races of the 
season today. Sopho-
more Trillian Krug led 
the team with 9th place 
finish in a time of 20:09. 
Senior Captain Kate 
Gaiser followed closely 
in 12th place at 20:13. 
Junior Audra Guthre 
was next in 27th place 
at 20:58. Rounding out 
the scoring was Fresh-
man Lauren Thomp-
son 34th in 21:26 and 
Junior Julia Kause 38th 
in 21:45. We keep im-
proving as the season 
moves on, and the girls 
have a very positive at-
titude.” said Coach Pat 
Clarke. “In the JV run 
Sophomore Marah Put-
nam ran a season best 
time of 22:49 to place 
8th. All of the JV ran 
season bests or person-
al records. This was a 
fine team effort for us. 
We must continue our 
improvement and our 
attitude must be in-
tense heading into our 
most important time 
of the season. I hope 
we can peak in the next 
three weeks,” concluded 
Coach Pat Clarke.

CLOUDY, 
WET COURSE, 
48 DEGREES

2020 XC REGIONALS 
@ LAKE ERIE 
METROPARK 
10/30/2021
50 DEGREES, 

VERY SOGGY COURSE, 
WIND NNW 10 MPH

BULLDOGS DOMINATE 
FOR 6TH STRAIGHT 

REGIONAL TITLE
Coach Swager's 
Comments:

What a great day! 
All sorts of mud, huge 
puddles on the course, 
and slop everywhere. 
True Cross Country, 
and the stuff we love. 
Leave the wimps at 
home. We set a school 
record for the lowest 
point total ever at a Re-
gional. Having 5 in the 
top ten, and all seven in 
the top twenty is amaz-
ing. Adrian is coming 
off some sickness, but 
to win handily against 
the preseason #1 team 
in the state shows how 
hard we have worked 
since the start of sum-
mer. Every single run-
ner moved up nicely 
and raced hard. Con-
nell and Bram rolled 
with the lead pack, 
and were solid all the 
way through. Nick 
had the best race of 
his life. Zeb and Jonas 
both beat their pre-
race seedings. Misha 
is just beginning to 
realize his incredible 
potential, while dimin-
utive freshman Leo 
continues to have an 
outstanding inaugural 
season. We advance to 
the State Champion-
ship for the 20th year 
in a row. That is an in-
credible streak. If we 
can put forth this type 
of effort next week, we 
hope to bring home 
another top-ten finish. 
This Regional result is 
yet another positive 
step forward in our 
season progression. 
Thanks again to all 
the fans who came out 
to support us!! If you 
want to watch us next 
Sat., we run at 250 PM 
at MIS. I am blessed to 
be part of such a hard-
working, energized 
bunch of guys!

Team Scores
1. Chelsea  29
2. Adrian  89
3. Divine Child  100
4. Riverview  108
5. Tecumseh  143

(14 Complete Teams Finished)

Individual Overall Places  Times
2. Connell Alford  1656
3. Bram Hartsuff  1707
6. Nick Spruce  1732
8. Zebedee Swager  1734
10. Jonas Norwood  1746
19. Leo Swager  1822
20. Misha McElrath  1826

(102 Finishers in race)
Bold = All Region
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Chelsea 
Police 

Department 
Weekly 

Summary

I N F O R M A -
TION: While on rou-
tine patrol officers 
responded to the 
1500 block of S. Main 
Street for the report 
of a larceny of four 
tires and rims from a 
vehicle in the back of 
the parking lot. The 
complainant called 
the police when he 
observed the vehicle 

in question partially 
resting on blocks of 
wood and partially 
on the ground with 
all of the tires miss-
ing. The case was 
turned over to the 
investigator for fur-
ther follow-up inves-
tigation. No suspect 
information was 
available at the time 
of the report.

Incident #: 21-2039

Location: 1500 block of S. Main St.

Date: October 30, 2021

Time: 11:08 am

I N F O R M A -
TION: While on rou-
tine patrol an officer 
was dispatched to the 
1200 block of S. Main 
Street for the report 
of an attempted pre-
scription fraud. The 
complainant report-
ed receiving a faxed 
prescription for a 
controlled medica-

tion. Upon further 
inspection it was 
determined that the 
prescription was 
fraudulent and there 
were multiple iden-
tifiers on the form 
that were incorrect. 
The case was turned 
over to the investi-
gator for further fol-
low-up.

Incident #: 21-2027

Location: 1200 block of S. Main St.

Date: October 28, 2021

Time: 5:24 pm

Lift your spirits 
and enjoy festive hol-
iday shopping during 
the 16th annual Wine, 
Women & Shopping 
Event. Since the event 
announcement, addi-
tional items have been 
added to the fun things 
to do during WWS: 

• $250 Gift Card  - 
Complements of  Myka-
la Mortgage & Planning. 
A drawing will be held 
on Saturday, November 
13 at 6 pm at The Gar-
den Mill. Entry forms 
will be available at each 
of the participating 
shops and restaurants. 
The lucky winner will 
redeem the Gift Cer-
tificate at participating 
businesses.  

• Ballet Chelsea 
Nutcracker Tickets - 5 
sets of 2 adult tickets, 
will be awarded to 5 
lucky entrants. Ballet 
Chelsea’s Nutcracker 
performance will be at 
the George E. Potter 
Center, on December 11 
& 12.  Entry forms will 
be available at Merkel 
Furniture and Carpet 
One, and Kitty Face.   

• S c u lptu re Wa l k 
Tour, November 13 at 
2 pm. SculptureWalk 
Chelsea is celebrating 
its 12th year with 16 
new sculptures gracing 
the streets and parks 
of Chelsea. The exhib-
it features top regional 
artists who bring con-
temporary art at no cost 
to Chelsea area visitors 
and residents. Inter-
ested in taking a tour? 
Please contact Crystal 
Scott, Visual Arts Coor-
dinator at  visualarts@
chelseafestivals.com 

• Chelsea Area 
Chamber will be host-
ing an art and vendor 
market in front of Palm-
er Auto on Saturday, 
November 13 from 10 
am to 6 pm. 

• Faith In Action - 
There will be two drop 
boxes for FIA Dona-
tions for nonperishable 

Wine, Women & Shopping
Is Just Around the Corner - 

November 12 & 13

food items. On Saturday 
there will be a donation 
box at the Chamber 
Tent in front of Palmer 
Automotive on Main 
Street, and at Agricole, 
both Friday and Satur-
day. 

Participating mer-
chants will make your 
seasonal shopping easy 
with genuine customer 
service and an abun-
dance of cheer. You will 
experience an impres-
sive display of unique 
gift items, and tasty 
menu and beverage op-
tions. A sampling of fea-
tured items includes: 

• Bumbles Dry 
Goods will be offering 
10% off their  lovely in-
ventory of Polish Pot-
tery. Get a scrubbie free 
with purchase.

• Cleary’s Pub in-
vites you to stop in for 
lunch or dinner while 
you're shopping and try 
their corned beef reu-
ben with house made 
corned beef or try the 
chicken marsala with 
a glass of wine, beer or 
cocktail.

• The Common 
Grill is offering 10% off 
bottled wine via on-line 
ordering from the Back 
Door Market from 4:00 
p.m. to 10:00 p.m.

• The Cottage Rab-
bit will have a drawing 
for a $50 Cottage Rabbit 
Gift Certificate and the 
Rabbit will have a great 
selection of holiday de-
cor for your home.

• FarmSudz will 
have sweet new holiday 
themed gift sets and 
fabulous new soap in 
Christmas scents

• The Garden Mill 
will have fun, new hol-
iday decor items to deck 
your halls - including 
ornaments, wreaths, 
lights, pillows, figurines, 
and more. Gather great 
gifts for everyone on 
your list. Look for spe-
cial discounts, and enter 
their drawing for a Gar-
den Mill Gift Certificate 

while you're there.
• Heydaluff ’s Ap-

pliances - The gift that 
keeps on giving - house-
hold appliances! Includ-
ing beverage fridges to 
keep your wine chilled. 
Find the best selec-
tion of brands at the 
best possible price and 
friendly customer ser-
vice.

• La Jolla Fine Jew-
elry will have a drawing 
for a $300 gift certifi-
cate, a $10 coupon off 
all repairs, and free jew-
elry cleaning.

• Moran's Consign-
ment will have new in-
ventory and new mark 
downs, giveaways with 
purchase.

• True North Jerky 
will have gift boxes, 
stocking stuffers, hol-
iday meal ideas, tradi-
tional sausages, jerky, 
pierogi, spices, smoked 
fish and specialty chees-
es. Ture North Jerky will 
be at the Art & Vendor 
Market on Saturday. 

Be sure to visit the 
shopchelseamich web-
site to find the listing of 
all participating shops 
and restaurants and 
their featured items 
during WWS. It is rec-
ommended you check 
prior to making plans 
for meals, because 
the  pandemic has left 
many restaurants short-
staffed, resulting in 
curtailed hours. Most 
restaurants have online 
ordering. Participat-
ing restaurants  can be 
found at https://www.
shopchelseamich.com/
restaurants.  

And for those of 
you who want to make 
a weekend event - the 
The Chelsea Comfort 
Inn will be offering a 
discounted room rate of 
$81.75/night during the 
month of November - 
guests can book online 
before 11/15/2021 by 
calling the hotel at (734) 
433-3000 and mention 
you are attending WWS.  

Because business 
hours vary, you can find 
participating business-
es at this link. Contact 
them directly to check 
their hours during the 
event.  https://www.
shopchelseamich.com/
wine-women-shopping.  

During this holiday 
season, please be pa-
tient and kind, and sup-
port your local business 
and community. Sev-
eral businesses require 
masks to be worn while 
shopping.  

A special Thank 
You to Mykala Mort-
gage Planning for be-
ing a Local Lender who 
supports Local Busi-
nesses!! 


